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President’s Page
by Gary Palmer

Just as we were starting to enjoy a taste of spring, winter showed up on short final to remind us we live in the great
frozen north. Hopefully by our April meeting the worst of the nasty surprises will be behind us.

Spring soft field precautions

The continuing cold weather and snow, means the frost has not left the ground, and may not for a few weeks. This
means we need to be extra cautious and keep vehicles off the grass until the earth is firm enough to support a vehicle’s
weight. I know we can count on your co-operation in this regard.

Carp Air show planned for August 23-24.

The Ottawa International Air Show is returning to Carp airport on the weekend of August 23 to 24, as the “Carp
Flight Fest”. Curtis Hillier has volunteered to co-ordinate our participation in this event. I am sure Curtis can
count on your assistance in making this event a success for EAA. There is a general meeting for pilots based at Carp
scheduled for Sunday April 13 th, in the Borden Building, by Westair at 10:00 AM.

Air Cadets Flight Day Sunday April 17th.

Once again we will be hosting the Air Cadets for their flight day, so expect to see a bunch of eager aviators enjoying
our facility that weekend.

Upcoming meetings.

Looking forward we have an interesting tentative slate of speakers and topics planned including:

May Partenavia Mystere S45 presentation, last meeting of spring at NAM, Bush Theatre

June Oshkosh planning meeting Saturday June 14,  10:00 AM, Carp chapter clubhouse

Thursday March 20th meeting: Gary Loubert’s Custom Engine Instrumentation Design

Gary Loubert, not wanting to be outdone by Martin Poettcker, provided an excellent review of his unique custom
designed, modular engine instrumentation system. Gary showed a couple of prototype systems and was kept busy by
fellow chapter members, after the meeting, explaining the intricacies, and growth potential of his systems. The design
of Gary’s systems makes use of a robust, reliable CANBUS system developed for automotive electronic
instrumentation systems. His approach separates the data acquisition Module(s), and the data display module(s). This
makes it easy to start with a simple engine instrumentation system, and a low cost LCD display, and expand the
system as needs dictate, and finances allow including full colour displays with flight information, and redundant display
capability. The Bus also minimizes weight and wiring complexity since information is multiplexed on a single pair of
wires from the remote data collection module that can be located in the engine compartment. His system design allows
for full customisation of display formats which makes it ideally suited to the extra set of temperature sensors that
make the test flight period safer and more productive. Gary plans to sell his systems at very affordable prices and is
looking for alpha trial users to shake out any bugs in the systems.

Thursday April 17th meeting @ NAM: Martin Poettcker’s Custom PSRU Design

After a refreshing, and doubtless educational week at Sun n Fun, Martin returns to illuminate us on the fine engineering
art of designing and fabricating his own custom planetary gear reduction drive based on a Ford C6 planetary gear set.
As with the Torsional Damper, the PSRU presented many unique design and fabrication challenges. Martin, as usual
was up to the challenge in finding unique solutions to each problem, keeping rework to an absolute minimum. This
session, promises to be very educational, as usual.

I look forward to seeing you at the Aviation museum, at our normal start time of 8:00 PM.

Gary



THE 30-DAY INSPECTION
By Thomas Turner

Which is safer: a well-used rental aeroplane flown by dozens of pilots, from students to high-timers; or a personally
owned aeroplane, flown regularly by only one, certificated pilot?

Popular logic suggests the personally owned aeroplane is usually in better shape, and therefore safer.  It may be,
though, that a personal aeroplane develops squawks that aren't discovered before they become costly to repair... if
not downright dangerous.

PREFLIGHT INSPECTIONS

THIS IS ONLY A TEST: Conduct a complete pre-flight inspection of the aeroplane you intend to fly.  Then, pull out
the pre-flight inspection checklist from the aeroplane’s Pilot's Operating Handbook (POH).  You remember there's
one in there, don't you?  Chances are excellent  that there's at least one item on the POH checklist you've forgotten
to look at this time around.  It's simply human nature to miss things sometimes which is why the checklist is there.
Use it.

Rental aeroplanes usually fly a lot.  Often several different sets of eyes and hands inspect a given rental aeroplane
every day.  Most of them (students) are using the checklist.  If Pilot A misses something on his pre-flight inspection
(and assuming it doesn't affect the safe outcome of his flight), Pilot B may catch it on hers.  Hence, rental
aeroplanes will tend to get repeated thorough and often complementary pre-flight inspections.

Personal aeroplanes may go days, or even weeks, between flights.  Often the owner is the only person that gives the
aeroplane pre-flight inspections.  That's fine if he/she consistently gives the aeroplane a complete once-over with
fresh eyes.  BUT, if he or she tends to miss one item or another, then that item may go completely un inspected
between required checks (more on these in a moment). and, if the owner misidentifies the severity of a "squawk"
found during an inspection, then he/she might as well have never seen the glitch at all. and no one will see it
differently.

REQUIRED INSPECTIONS Depending on the airplane's use, certain inspections are required under the Federal Air
Regulations (FARs):

• Annual inspection.  All U.S. civil aeroplanes must receive a thorough inspection at least every 12 months.
The "annual" is in effect a conformity check, to verify the aeroplane still meets the mechanical
requirements of its Type Certificate (TC).  Although the Airworthiness Inspection the aeroplane received
when it was new never expires, the Airworthiness Certificate is not considered valid unless the aeroplane has
a current annual inspection.  Not just any licensed aviation mechanic can "sign off" an annual inspection; the
technician verifying the aeroplane meets its TC standards must hold a special Inspection Authorisation an
"IA."

NOTE: Builders of "homebuilt" aeroplanes licensed as "experimental" can get Federal authorisation to conduct
annual inspections on the aeroplane they built.  This authorisation is valid only for the specific aeroplane he/she
built, and is not transferable to a new owner if the aeroplane is sold.

• 100-hour inspection. Aeroplanes operated "for hire," including rental aeroplanes, must receive an inspection
every 100 operating hours.  The "100-hour" usually covers everything inspected in an annual inspection, but
unlike an annual the 100-hour may be "signed off" by any licensed mechanic, not necessarily an IA.

• 50-hour inspection. Most aeroplanes in charter service must receive an abbreviated inspection every 50
flying hours. The "50-hour" may also be signed off by a mechanic, not necessarily an IA.

How It Works:  The philosophy is that a privately operated aeroplane must receive a good once-over at least
annually. If the aeroplane is offered "for hire" to the public, but will be rented to pilots who should "know what to
look for" to determine airworthiness, then it is held to a higher standard and must have additional (100-hour)
inspections.  When aeroplanes are operated with the "unknowing public" aboard, such as a charter operation, then
the Feds dictate the aeroplane be inspected even more regularly.

AND INTRODUCING, THE 30-DAY INSPECTION
Since a number of persons -- each one with different lapses and areas of emphasis -- inspect them much more
frequently, and because they're inspected by professionals much more frequently, it can be said that the rental
aeroplane may indeed be "safer" than the personally owned aircraft.  If you own your own aeroplane you can, of



course, compensate for this by using the pre-flight inspection checklist, and performing what I call the "30-day
inspection."

If you're like me, you're always in a rush when time comes to make a flight. You may be travelling on business, and
have a schedule to keep.  It may be cold or wet outside, hardly conducive to a lengthy pre-flight.  The family may be
loaded up for a vacation flight, baking inside the plane and anxious to get off the ground.  You may be distracted by
friends or other aeroplanes milling about the airport.  Any or all of these make it tempting to skimp on the pre-
flight inspection.

This is in NO WAY a suggestion to replace or hurry through a good pre-flight inspection, but it WILL help you keep
tabs on some special airworthiness items, and help protect you if you inadvertently let conditions dictate the
thoroughness of your pre-flight.  If you own your own aeroplane, you may find it valuable to budget an hour or so to
do a complete aircraft inspection, when you are alone and under no pressure to make a flight, or not even going
flying at all.  In other words, go out to the airport about once a month when you do not  plan to make a flight, and
give the aeroplane a "30-day inspection."

30-DAY INSPECTION HOW TO

In addition to the POH-style pre-flight inspection, review:

REQUIRED MECHANIC/INSPECTOR CHECKS

• Inspection status. Double-check that the annual (and any other required) inspection will not come due in the
next month (it's amazing how sometimes pilots can forget such things).  Or if it does come due the next
month, go ahead right then and schedule the inspection.

• Transponder check. Whether an aeroplane is flown VFR or IFR, if it has a transponder installed, that
transponder must be operationally checked every 12 months.  Make sure the date of the check doesn't come
due within the next month or, if it does, go ahead and schedule the check.

• IFR checks. If your aeroplane is certified for instrument flight, its altimeter and static system must be
certified every 24 months.  If it's due before your next scheduled "30-day inspection," go ahead and get an
appointment to re certify your aeroplane for instrument flight.

• Airworthiness Directives. Reference your airplane's Airworthiness Directive (AD) Log (specific to the
individual aeroplane) and see if any ADs must be complied with within the next month (given your expected
number of flying hours in the upcoming month).  Remember some ADs specify repetitive inspections as
frequently as every 50 flying hours. Other, low-frequency AD work (sometimes measured in calendar years,
or thousands of flying hours) may be overlooked on an annual inspection, so double-check this as well.
Schedule any work that may be required soon, so you won't have to delay a flight later.

Insider's Tip: Owner/pilots commonly make a marker board for the hangar (or a notebook to leave in the aeroplane,
if the aeroplane is tied down outside), listing the tachometer reading or date when each required check will come due.
Such a record will make it very easy for you to check this airworthiness status before a flight.

OWNER/PILOT CHECKS

• Oil changes. Determine when the next oil change is due, and make plans to change the oil and/or filter (or
schedule a shop to do it for you) if an oil change will likely come due in the next month.

• VOR accuracy checks. If your aeroplane is certified for instrument flight, you must log a VOR accuracy
check within 30 days prior to a flight on an instrument flight plan even if you use GPS or some other
method of navigation.  Leave yourself a note on the instrument panel to make and log the check on your
next flight (if you can't check it on the ground at your home airport).  Remember you can't launch IFR
unless the most recent VOR accuracy check is logged "somewhere" in the aeroplane.

• GPS database updates. Check that any GPS databases are updated as required. Order updates if they'll come
due before your next 30-day inspection.

• Complex systems. If your aeroplane has retractable landing gear or other complicated systems, spend extra
time looking them over carefully during your 30-day inspection.

• Trim. Adjustable trim systems have a "safe" range for takeoff, marked on indicators in the cockpit.  In some
aeroplanes, the cockpit indicators may "slip," indicating something other than what the actual trim setting
may be.  During your 30-day inspection, set the cockpit trim indicators to the "zero," or neutral position,
then look at the actual trim tabs on the control surfaces. If the indicator is "Zero'd out" in the cockpit, trim



tabs should be flush with the control surfaces.  Consult a mechanic experienced with your type of aeroplane if
you find anything different, before attempting a flight.

• Lubrication. Take this time to grease up fittings and otherwise lubricate your aeroplane, per the servicing
instructions in the POH or in the airplane's maintenance manuals.

• Tire pressures and strut inflation. Check tire pressures and add (or remove) air as necessary.  If your
aeroplane has pneumatic landing gear struts, check for proper inflation; get it adjusted if needed.

There are likely a lot of other things you should check on your 30-day inspection, but you get the idea.  Make your
own checklist, and update it as you discover new things to check or particular to your aircraft during your "30-day
Inspection."

BOTTOM LINE:
Whether you're flying a rental aeroplane or one of your own:

• Always conduct a thorough pre-flight inspection.

• When you've completed your inspection, reference the POH Pre-flight Inspection checklist to make sure
you didn't miss checking anything.

• Bring any questionable items to a mechanic or other knowledgeable person's attention before you fly.

If you're fortunate enough to own your own aeroplane, then:

• Recognise that yours is the only safety check the aeroplane gets between scheduled inspections and that
nobody's perfect.

• Consider making the "30-day Inspection" part of your aeroplane ownership plans.

ED GILES
OBITUARY FOR A FELLOW PILOT/AME.

By Olav. Peterson

  Ed Giles was known to several Chapter members but because he operated out of Kars airport, at Larry Rowan's
hangar, his services were limited to those who appreciated his skills and the pilots in the environs.  I had been a very
appreciative customer of his for over 15 years and this has created a deep bond.  Moreover, the contributions to
aviation throughout his life have been significant and I feel that he is part of the family of pilots and a kin to the
clan.  Those who were fortunate to have met Ed have surely benefited in their personal development without doubt!
His funeral was held on Saturday, March 22/03 at Kars and I miss him profoundly.

Ed Giles has been providing "health-care" for our Skyhawk for the past 15 years.  He always believed that getting the
fingernails and hands greasy of the owner-pilot would only result in greater benefits to the pilot and aviation safety.
His method during inspections consisted of constantly injecting tid-bits of information and pointers.  I think he was
hoping that some of his experience would take hold and enhance the skills, knowledge and confidence of his clients.

Over the many years while working side-by-side with Ed during the annual inspections, I must admit in retrospect,
that his attitude was right because my perception to potentially impending mechanical glitches has been honed to a
finer level.  His attitude to working as a team has instilled in me so many good habits in the day-to-day maintenance
of our aeroplane.  I had respect for his skills, his vast and long-time experience and his love for anything aviation,
devotion to his profession and motivation in promulgating his knowledge to others. His attitude exhuded honesty
and wish to be helpful and having Ed as 'my mechanic' instilled a profound bond.

But our conversations during the annuals in Larry Rowan's hangar at Kars and the lunch-breaks in the sun-shade of
the Rideau Valley Gliding Club 'command centre' was not restricted only to aviation for Ed had so many other
interests and friends and family to talk about.  Of course, in the mileu of an airport and surrounded by aeroplanes and
'aviation types', our conversation often centred on what was the current reality, concern and interest of the people
around and Ed had many and endless info to relate about his travels, opinions, observations and escapades.  We all



learned about his favourite aeroplane, the C-130 Hercules, for which he was qualified as a mechanic.  He had
experience with the Dessault Falcon Jet and the PBY and all the way back to the DC-3. His experiences were many
and he told them well, in detail and in a very lively manner and I often imagined myself like a kid listening to my
grandmother relate of time gone by.

He was a devoted father to his children and I often was privy to his family activities of joy and worries and he often
exposed his deep love for his grandchildren.  But his first love and only love was for Marjorie, his wife of 60 years. I
remember so distinctly his pride when he countered to my pronouncement at our 40-year wedding anniversary.
Marge seemed to be his guiding light and they shared many travels and common interests like 'trap and skeet'.

Ed will not be there for my next annual to sign off QDK. He died on Tuesday, March 18, 2003 at the Ottawa
General at 82 years old and he succumbed to this terrible scourge of the old....cancer. Those owner-pilots who were
lucky to meet up with Ed have undoubtedly benefited in their personal development and I think they will all try to
emulate Ed's principles of furthering aviation, education and friendship.

//////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////

Effective 2003, COPA has placed their "Flight Annual" on line.  Even non members can access it through the
internet.

go to http://www.copanational.org/non-members/index.htm click on the COPA Flight Annual tab on the left side.

COPA feels that it will be more useful because it will be more current.since they can update the information any
time.

The EAA Insurance programme has now been extended to owners in Canada.  You may call Falcon Insurance for a
quote at
1-512-891-8223 or visit the EAA website.

The OSHKOSH NOTAM is now available from the EAA web sight.  It is available May 1, 2003 in FAA printed form

Mandatory Ground Inspection Ordered for VariEzes

Burt Rutan has asked EAA to alert VariEze owners and operators about a mandatory ground/inspection for the spar
and wing-attach structure. This is prompted by a VariEze wing center-section spar cap that totally failed just inboard
of the right wing attach fitting. The failure appears to be caused by high flight loads; however, the failure was
discovered on the ground and did not result in an accident. This is the first known failure of a VariEze fiberglass
primary structural component. Tests conducted at Rutan Aircraft Factory (RAF) found the compression cap was
joggled on installation, and samples from the other wing show serious weakness. Other VariEzes may also have weak
spar caps and, thus, RAF recommends that all VariEzes immediately be subjected to significant flight restrictions.

Full details of the mandatory ground inspection are in the January 2003 Central States Newsletter (#69) and on the
RAF website www.rutanaircraft.com/htmlpages/canard.html.

http://www.copanational.org/non-members/index.htm


Place your ads by phone with Rodney Stead
@ 836-1410 or e-mail to stitstmp@sympatico.ca
 Deadline is first of the month.  Ads will run for three
months with a renewal option of two more months.

For Sale:  Cessna 150M, 1007 SMOH, 220 STOH,
8524TT.  Well maintained All covers Wheel pants,
Skylights, EGTCHTCarb temp, Oil filter, Comm

Mode C$30.000

04/03                    613-828-7493 cbgregoire@sympatico.ca

For Sale: Hanger at CYRP Single detached 40 x 32 wood
sheet metal Bi-fold door and skylight Paved winter access

$20,000

04/03                    613-828-7493 cbgregoire@sympatico.ca

For Sale: RV6A project 90-95% complete, no engine

$35,000 or offers                Jim Robinson @ 613-830-4317

04/03                              Russ Robinson @ 613-831-2485

Test Propeller needed--65 in with 58 in pitch for engine
testing on a C-085 Spring 2003

04/03             Curtis @ 613-831-6352, hillier@mosaid.com

ICOM A20 VHF air band Transceiver                 $295.00

ICOM HS-20SB PTT Switch box                          $25.00

ICOM CM-12G Battery case                                 $25.00

12 Volt adapter                                                    $25.00

Telex ProAir 2000E Headsets-2                      $195.00 ea.

Sigtronics Transcom 11 Intercom                         $175.00

E6B computer                                                 half price

Sportplane Construction Techniques, The Sportplane
Builder, Firewall Forward                                    $25.00

Bingilis on Engines (new)                                     $30.00

email;                                             adouma@rogers.com

03/03  Call                                    Andy @ 613-591-7622

New engine mount, suitable for 0-540,  I 0-540 Lycoming

Engines Set up for tail dragger, also has tabs and
reinforcement  for a nose gear config.  Priced to sell
quickly.

02/03             Stan.ironstone@sympatico.ca 613-258-2660

Articles wanted
I am always interested  in receiving submissions for this,
your Newsletter.  You may bring articles to the monthly
meetings, or mail information to the post office box, or

 e-mail                                       stitstmp@sympatico.ca

EAA Chapter 245 Membership
Application

NEW:___      RENEWAL:___      DATE:__/__/__
EAA NUMBER:......................
EXP Date:__/__/__
NAME:..............................................................
ADDRESS:........................................................
CITY/TOWN:....................................................
PROV:.....................................PC:....................
PHONE:(.......).................H  (......)......................W
EMAIL:..............................................................
DISTRIBUTION Preference:  email......  post......
AIRCRAFT &
REGISTRATION:.............................................
...........................................................................

OTHER AVIATION AFFILIATIONS:
COPA:____   RAAC:____
OTHER:____________________________

Annual Dues: January 1st to December 31st. (porated after March31st
for new members/subscribers).
Associate Member ____: $30.00  Newsletter plus Chapter  facilities
Full Member: ____: $55.00   Newsletter, hangar, workshop,
tiedowns. (Note: there is a one time $200 initiation fee when you become a
Full Member)
Newsletter subscriber ____: $30.00   Newsletter
Note Associate and full members must also be members of EAA’s parent
body in Oshkosh WI, USA

Make cheque payable to:

EAA Chapter 245 (Ottawa)
Mail to - P.O. Box 24149, Hazeldean R.P.O., Kanata,
Ontario, K2M 2C3
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